Village of Sidney

BOARD MEETING	MINUTES	October 9, 2018



Present: Deputy Vic Tartaglia, Trustee Sheri Youngs, Trustee Steve Crawford, and Trustee Tom Ford
Village Clerk Sheena Dorsey
Absent: Mayor Andrew Matviak
Staff: Treasurer – Christi Turtur, Grants Administrator – John Redente
Guests: Denise Singlar, Stan Cwynar, Joe Menzel, Joe Bianchi, Dennis Phayre – EnterSolar and Judy Schure – HRP Associates

Deputy Mayor Tartaglia called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm and recognized guests.

Stan Cwynar with Cwynar & Sons to give a summarized review of the Audit which he finished for the Fiscal Year Ending May 31, 2018. There were a few items Stan saw as inconvenient when conducting the audit but looks like the next audit year will not have those same inconveniences and the closing of this fiscal year will go a lot quicker. He noted that this is common when someone new steps in and has to pick up the pieces and he states that he things Treasurer Turtur did a pretty good job. There were a few internal office suggestions that were noted during the internal audit of the processes which was done last year. Stan went on to go over the financial statement with the board. 

Deputy Mayor Tartaglia introduced Joe Bianchi from Amphenol to speak about the proposed project down at the old plant site. Joe stated that most of the abatement and removal is done, there will be a smoke stack coming down later this week. He said there was some talk about a potential Solar Farm project which had a lot of hurdles that needed to be jumped and now are at the point where it looks like it will come to fruition. All the proper permits have been obtained from DEC and the IDA, they have been working with Greg, Code Enforcement Officer, so make sure all essential paperwork is executed in relation to the Floodplain.  The County IDA will be the lead agency on the SEQR requirement which enforced by the state. Joe stated that another good thing to come of this is the reassurance that Amphenol is here to stay after investing all that money into this next project. He introduced the company doing the installation of the solar farm, EnterSolar, who are based out of New York and come very highly recommended. He also said the engineering firm they needed to have on board for this is HRP Associates and they have done work for the Village in the past. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Dennis Phayre with EnterSolar introduced himself to the board. He stated that NYSEG has approved all of the interconnection applications and designs. Now they are starting to go over the Civil Engineering part of the process. Judy from HRP was introduced to talk about the overview of the property, the building that was just removed was about 80,000 sq ft, the substation in the middle of the property will remain standing as well as some buildings along Union Street. Trustee Tartaglia asked about how many acres the project would be and how much electricity it would generate, Judy said around 28 to 30 acres is how big of an area the panels will take up; Joe Bianchi answered roughly 3 megawatts AC. He also added that they would sell the access electricity back to the grid and it will create a kitty of money to be used to offset costs through NYSEG. The electricity can be used for anyone else for cleaner electricity but the money will only go towards Amphenol as a credit to be used on their accounts. Trustee Crawford asked what the longevity was on the panels and Joe said about 25 years, they will have an annual revolving budget each year that will be strictly used to repair or replace the panels as needed. Denise Singlar asked how tall they would be. Judy stated they have to be 2 ft above the flood level so around 10 to 12 feet. 

Joe Menzel addressed the board asking for permission to keep the flower bed on the corner of Pearl and Delaware tidy and looking nice. He also sees the political signs that look a mess and would like to make them look better by rearranging them. He thinks the Garden Club sets it up and plants in the spring but nothing that he can see has been done about it since then. Deputy Mayor Tartaglia wants to check with Mike Mercurio, DPW Superintendent, to see if he knows who is supposed to keep up with it. Someone will get back in touch with Joe. 

Denise Singlar asked about the payment on the Bond that was taken out in February and when that was made or will be made. Treasurer Turtur explained that a payment couldn’t be made until August 2018 and has the figures on how much it will be but just needs to write a letter to NBT and give them a 10 day notice before the payment can be made. Denise asked it would be a sizable dollar figure and Treasurer Turtur said yes about 1.5 million is the amount she things would be a good amount to pay. 


Trustee Crawford moved, Trustee Youngs seconded to approve minutes from September 24 2018 with a small change to add in Kevin Maddelone’s last name in two spots. All Ayes, Carried.

Deputy Mayor Tartaglia mentioned that the clock by the library is stuck at 5 o’clock and has been for some time now but parts are being ordered and it will be fixed sometime this fall. 

Trustee Youngs moved, Deputy Mayor Tartaglia seconded to amend a motion from the August 20, 2018 meeting, adding the Village Court into the motion, which should read: “…motion allowing Judge Andrew Skrobanski on behalf of the Village Court to submit an application to the Justice Court Assistance Program (JAP) for the 2018-2019 cycle...” All Ayes, Carried. 
Clerk Dorsey announced that Trick or Treating will be on the 31st of October from 5 pm to 8 pm.

Clerk Dorsey was given a letter from the United Methodists Church Bazar sign that will be put out at the Pearl Street and Delaware Ave corner the week of the 22nd and picked up two weeks later. Board had no issues with that. 

John Redente gave an update on the pump station on the Conifer property on Circle Drive, eminent domain can’t be used to obtain the property since the Village is using GOSR funds. John said there is other grant money that can be used to buy it and once that is finalized we can then turn it over to GOSR and the SPARKS program project can move forward since that is one thing Two Plus Four Development is waiting on. Appraisals are done on Patterson’s and Monte Martin’s properties off of West Main across from the Golf Course. The offer from Delaware Opportunities can’t be made to them until the annexation happens. John stated that we will have to make sure the items that are coming in from JBS Dirt to be paid have nothing to do with the mudslide clean up that still needs to be done. That is still being negotiated at this time. Deputy Mayor Tartaglia aske to be sure he understood that no additional contact or response from Conifer has been received at this time. John said he doesn’t think so but he is meeting with the Village Attorney and will ask. 

Animal Control and Police Department monthly reports have been received an accepted by the board. 
Trustee Crawford moved, Trustee Ford seconded the motion authorizing Chief Gorshack and Sergeant Oliver to attend training in Albany DCJS all day on October 17, 2018, no cost required, a village vehicle will be used for transportation. All Ayes, Carried.

Trustee Tartaglia moved, Trustee Ford seconded to approve Greg McCann, Codes Enforcement Office, to attend the third Course to his certification on October 23-25, 2018 in Clay, NY with the cost of a hotel for two nights to total $178.00, a maximum meal reimbursement of $60.00 and mileage reimbursement. All Ayes, Carried. 

Trustee Crawford moved, Trustee Youngs seconded the motion authorizing Brett French and Mike Lapp from the Waste Water Treatment Plant to attend the Southeastern New York Water Works Conference on October 11, 2018 from 7:30 am to 3 pm at a cost of $21.00 per person and a Village vehicle will be used for transportation. All Ayes, Carried.

Deputy Mayor Tartaglia spoke about Recreation and asked John if he was going to look for a grant to replace the cameras down at Keith Clark Park, John said yes it falls under NYS Homeland Security Office. There have been a few problems with the bathrooms during the soccer and football seasons and maybe the new cameras would help when addressing the issue. 

Trustee Crawford had a concern about two vouchers to be paid to the Court Clerks and is questioning why they didn’t travel together. 

Trustee Crawford moved, Trustee Ford seconded a motion authorizing the Treasurer to pay abstract 9 the October 9, 2018 audit from the following funds:

	FUND
	AUDIT

	
	

	General
	$9,953.71

	Water
	$3,490.98

	Sewer
	$7,312.44

	Community Development
	$327.83

	T & A
	$57.92

	Capital
	

	Total
	$21,142.88



All Ayes, Carried. 



Trustee Youngs moved, Trustee Crawford seconded to go into executive session at 8:02 pm, the full board and Treasurer were invited to stay on three matters; Custodial Worker personnel matter and two UDAG Loans. All Ayes, Carried.  

Trustee Ford made a motion to return to regular session at 8:37.  Trustee Crawford seconded.  All ayes.  Carried.

Trustee Youngs made a motion to approve UDAG loan 2018-1 contingent upon the Masons’ acceptance of a purchase offer of $125k. Trustee Tartaglia seconded.  All ayes.  Carried.

Trustee Ford made a motion to approve UDAG Loan 2018-2 contingent upon an appraisal of the collateral property coming in equal or better than the amount of the loan.  Trustee Tartaglia seconded.  All ayes.  Carried.

Trustee Crawford made a motion to hire Dennis Voltz for the Part-Time Custodial Worker effective October 10, 2018 at a rate of $14.91 per hour and maximum of 29 hours per week without benefits contingent upon a satisfactory background check.  No holiday, vacation or sick time will be included. This position will be under the supervision of the Superintendent of Public Works.  Trustee Tartaglia seconded.  All ayes.  Carried.

Trustee Crawford made a motion to adjourn at 8:45.  Trustee Ford seconded.  All ayes.  Carried.



                                                                                                                                       Respectfully Submitted,

Sheena N. Dorsey, Village Clerk
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